



INTRODUCTION

Of the 9 percent of people in the U.S. who are classified with substance abuse or dependence on drugs and/or alcohol,¹ less than a fourth receive treatment. For those who do, over a third (37 percent) are referred by the criminal justice system.²

The criminal justice system is the largest source of referrals to substance abuse treatment nationally.

As addiction is a disease,³ an appropriate approach to a public health issue of this magnitude would be to substantially increase funding for treatment in communities. But this has not been the case. Instead, over the last few decades there has been a war on people who use drugs, fought through the criminal justice system.

The problem with relying on the criminal justice system to address substance misuse is twofold. Not only must people receiving treatment through the criminal justice system face the collateral consequences associated with such involvement, they often are not able to address their addiction before being arrested for a drug-related offense due to a lack of community-based treatment options. This further contributes to the disproportionate representation of lower-income people in the criminal justice system.⁴

People shouldn't have to wait until they are arrested for treatment, and treatment is not more effective if it comes with a criminal justice price tag.

Drug courts widen the net of criminal justice control.

The first drug court started in 1989 in Dade County, Florida as a way to work with people whose criminal justice involvement was likely due to an addiction.⁵ Today, the U.S. and its territories run 2,559 drug treatment courts and another 1,219 “problem solving” courts.⁶ Despite drug courts’ intention to be an alternative to incarceration for people with substance abuse problems, even the existence of a drug court can bring more people into the criminal justice system.

Before drug courts, those arrested for a drug offense or low-level offense related to their addiction may have had their case dropped or diverted to a community treatment program, but now judges and prosecutors have a criminal justice option, and may be more likely to use it in lieu of treatment referrals that come without the added burden of entanglement in the justice system.⁷ People who usually qualify for drug court frequently would otherwise receive short sentences or probation; long drug court sentences can be daunting and may increase risk of failure and longer sentences later.⁸

Treatment through the justice system is not more effective than other treatment.

Data from the Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Treatment Episode Data Set (TEDS) shows little difference in success rates for people who are referred to treatment by criminal justice agencies versus those treated through other sources.⁹ About 49 percent of people who are referred to treatment by criminal justice agencies complete treatment and another 13 percent are transferred to another level of care. Taken together, 62 percent of people referred to treatment by the criminal justice system complete treatment or transfer to further treatment compared

to 60 percent of people referred from other sources. People referred to treatment by the criminal justice system were more likely to end up incarcerated than people referred from other sources, 4 percent versus 1 percent, respectively.

A study by the Government Accountability Office found that drug court graduation rates generally range from about one in four to about two in three.¹⁰ While graduating from a drug court may result in an expungement—but not overall deletion—of a criminal conviction, failing drug court leads to both a criminal conviction and possibly a harsher sentence—including a possible prison sentence—than a participant would have received had he not attempted and failed drug court.¹¹

Drug courts are not the best way to improve public safety.

Drug court advocates often cite their programs' low recidivism rates. But to understand real effectiveness, we must ask, "Compared to what?" Research shows that treatment works—it reduces the likelihood that someone will engage in future illegal activity and promotes positive life changes.¹² However, treatment through the criminal justice system—and through drug courts—is not the only option, and some options may work better than others.

A study by the Washington State Institute for Public Policy reported that adult drug courts could reduce recidivism rates by around 8.7 percent. Drug treatment in the community is quite comparable, reducing recidivism by 8.3 percent. In contrast, intensive supervision programs focused on treatment reduced crime by about 18 percent.¹³ Drug courts, therefore, do not necessarily have the best public safety outcomes of all justice-related treatment programs.

Drug courts are not as cost-effective as other options.

For people who would be prison-bound if not for entering drug court, savings can be considerable—annual costs of sending one person to prison average \$22,650,¹⁴ compared to an average of \$4,300

per person for a year of drug court.¹⁵ If everyone who entered drug court was not given a jail sanction, successfully completed the drug court program, and went on to become a law-abiding resident, drug courts would be one of the most cost-effective means of working with people with drug problems who are involved in the criminal justice system. But this is not the case:

- Not everyone who is offered and accepts drug court would otherwise have gone to prison.
- In some courts, the average number of days spent in jail as sanctioned by the drug court judge can be as high as 50 or more,¹⁶ at an average cost of around \$68 per day.¹⁷
- Only a fraction of people who enter drug court will successfully complete it. From 33 to 75 percent of participants will be kicked out of drug court¹⁸ and be sentenced for the original offense, frequently more harshly than they would have if they had never attempted drug court.¹⁹

Researchers found that drug treatment in the community produces \$21 in benefits to victims and taxpayers in terms of reduced crime for every dollar spent.²⁰ Drug treatment in prison produces only \$7.74 in benefits, and drug courts less than \$2 in benefits for every dollar spent.

With short-term detention as one sanction for non-compliance, drug courts also carry the potential to increase administrative and detention costs for local jails. These incarcerative sanctions may lead people to spend more time in jail than they would have if they'd received a traditional sentence,²¹ especially since so many people in drug courts are charged with low-level offenses. One Santa Clara, California drug court reported that people who completed the drug court program spent an average of 51 days in jail.²² In Baltimore, Maryland, participants spent an average of 55 days in jail for noncompliance.²³

Drug courts do not treat everyone equally.

Federal guidelines require that drug courts that

Treatment in the community is about 10 times more cost-effective than drug courts; it costs considerably less and is almost equally as effective as drug courts in reducing recidivism.

receive federal funding through discretionary grants focus on people accused of nonviolent offenses and those without a violent record.²⁴ Yet, research shows that drug courts have the greatest benefit for people who are considered to be the harder cases, those who have more prior felony convictions and who had previously failed other dispositions.²⁵

Most studies say that people with more resources are more likely to succeed in drug court.²⁶ In Addition, the Urban Institute found that whites have lower rates of recidivism after graduating from a drug court program than people of color,²⁷ indicating that race may also be a factor in successful completion of drug court, although this may be more related to social factors than race or ethnicity.²⁸

RECOMMENDATIONS

The research and data show that providing treatment in the community has better outcomes and is more cost-effective than treatment in the criminal justice system for people with addictions. Expanding access to treatment outside the justice system for people who need it can help increase public safety, save money and improve life outcomes for individuals. Policymakers should expand treatment services through the public health system so people can get the help they need without having to be arrested. Changing the way we think about drug use and drug policies that bring so many people into the justice system can have a positive and lasting impact on individuals, families and communities.

Invest in front-end treatment and services. Providing treatment in the community before a person becomes involved in the criminal justice system can be an effective way to defeat a problem before it starts.

Implement “real” diversion policies and alternatives to incarceration. Largely as a result of increasing prison and jail populations, states and localities across the country created or are in the process of implementing diversion programs that keep people—mostly those convicted of low-level and drug offenses—out of jail and prison. These initiatives should be encouraged.

Collect better data on drug courts. National level data on drug court participation and success is hard to come by, making evaluations of the effectiveness of drug court difficult to measure. More data can lead to better evaluations and recommendations for best practices in drug court, and provide policymakers with information necessary to choose where to spend scarce funds.

Focus court treatment programs on those who would have gone to prison. If a person would have received a prison sentence, then a drug court program can act as a true diversion, saving the state money and protecting public safety through a more intensive period that includes both treatment and supervision.

Evaluate current drug court policies and practices. Drug court administrators should continuously evaluate policies on participant eligibility that may lead to “cherry picking” and practices that lead to higher failure rates for certain groups, especially those with lower income or people of color. More evaluation will lead to more fair and effective programs.

The Justice Policy Institute is a national organization focused on reducing the use of incarceration and the justice system and promoting healthy, equitable and safe communities. To read the full report, *Addicted to Courts: How a Growing Dependence on Drug Courts Impacts People and Communities*, please visit www.justicepolicy.org.

-
- ¹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, *Results from the 2008 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: National Findings*, "Figure 7.1: Substance Dependence or Abuse in the Past Year among Persons Aged 12 or Older: 2002-2008" (Washington, D.C.: Office of Applied Studies, 2008). www.oas.samhsa.gov/nsduh/2k8nsduh/2k8Results.cfm#7.1
- ² Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of Applied Studies, *The TEDS Report: Substance Abuse Treatment Admissions Referred by the Criminal Justice System*. (Rockville, MD: 2009). <http://oas.samhsa.gov/2k9/211/211CJadmits2k9.pdf>
- ³ Alan I. Leshner, "Addiction is a Brain Disease," *Science* 278 (1997): 5335
- ⁴ See Sarah Lyons and Nastassia Walsh, *Money Well Spent: How positive social investments will reduce incarceration rates, improve public safety, and promote the well-being of communities* (Washington, D.C.: Justice Policy Institute, 2010)
- ⁵ *Drug Courts: The Second Decade* (Washington, D.C.: National Institute of Justice, 2006) www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/211081.pdf
- ⁶ National Association of Drug Court Professionals, *About NADCP*, Accessed February 2011. www.nadcp.org/learn/about-nadcp
- ⁷ John Feinblatt, Greg Berman, and Michelle Sviridoff, "Neighborhood Justice at the Midtown Community Court," in *Crime and Place: Plenary Papers of the 1997 Conference on Criminal Justice Research and Evaluation* 87 (Washington, D.C.: National Institute of Justice, 1998).
- ⁸ Michael M. O'Hear, "Rethinking Drug Courts: Restorative Justice as a Response to Racial Injustice," *Stanford Law and Policy Review* 20 (2009): 463, 482-83
- ⁹ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of Applied Studies, 2009.
- ¹⁰ Government Accountability Office, *Adult Drug Courts: Evidence Indicates Recidivism Reductions and Mixed Results for Other Outcomes* (Washington, D.C.: GAO, February 2005) p. 62. www.gao.gov/new.items/d05219.pdf; Joseph Gudyish, et al, "Drug Court Effectiveness: A Review of California Evaluation Reports, 1995-1999," *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, 33no. 4 (Oct.-Dec. 2001): 374.
- ¹¹ National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, *America's Problem-Solving Courts: The Criminal Costs of Treatment and the Case for Reform* (Washington, D.C.: 2009) www.nacdl.org/drugcourts
- ¹² U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Association, Center for Substance Abuse Treatment, *The National Treatment Improvement Evaluation Study: NTIES Highlights* (Washington, D.C.: 1997) www.ncjrs.gov/nties97/index.htm
- ¹³ Elizabeth K. Drake, Steve Aos, and Marna G. Miller, "Evidence-Based Public Policy Options to Reduce Crime and Criminal Justice Costs: Implications in Washington State," *Victims and Offenders*, 4:170-196. www.wsipp.wa.gov/rptfiles/09-00-1201.pdf
- ¹⁴ James J. Stephan, *State Prison Expenditures, 2001* (Washington, D.C.: Department of Justice, 2004)
- ¹⁵ Ryan S. King and Jill Pasquarella, *Drug Courts: A Review of the Evidence* (Washington, D.C.: The Sentencing Project, 2009).
- ¹⁶ Reginald Fluellen and Jennifer Trone, *Do Drug Courts Save Jail and Prison Beds?* (New York, NY: Vera Institute of Justice, 2000).
- ¹⁷ Corrections Yearbook, 2002. Data provided by Sandy Shilling, National Institute of Corrections, September 2007.
- ¹⁸ Government Accountability Office, 2005; Joseph Gudyish, et al, 2001.
- ¹⁹ National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, 2009; Reginald Fluellen and Jennifer Trone, 2000; B. Fischer, "Doing Good with a Vengeance: A Critical Assessment of the Practices, Effects and Implications of Drug Treatment Courts in North America," *Criminal Justice* 3, no. 3(2003): 227-48; D.C. Gottfredson and M.L. Exum, "The Baltimore City Drug Treatment Court: One-Year Results from a Randomized Study," *Journal of Research on Crime and Delinquency* 39 (2002): 337-356.
- ²⁰ Elizabeth Drake, Steve Aos and Marna Miller, *Evidence-Based Public Policy Options to Reduce Crime and Criminal Justice Costs: Implications in Washington State* (Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, April 2009) www.wsipp.wa.gov/rptfiles/09-00-1201.pdf
- ²¹ Denise C. Gottfredson, S.S. Najaka and B. Kearley, "Effectiveness of Drug Treatment Courts: Evidence from a Randomized Trial," *Criminology and Public Policy* 2 (2003): 171-196; J. Goldkamp, "The Drug Court Response: Issues and Implications for Justice Change," *Albany Law Review* 63 (2000): 923-61.
- ²² Denise C. Gottfredson et al., "Effectiveness of Drug Treatment Courts: Evidence From a Randomized Trial," *Criminology and Public Policy* 2 (2003): 171, 183.
- ²³ Denise C. Gottfredson et al., 2003.
- ²⁴ National Association of Drug Court Professionals, *What are Drug Courts?*, Accessed February 2011, www.nadcp.org
- ²⁵ See Michael Rempel and Christine Depies Destefano, "Predictors of Engagement in Court-Mandated Treatment: Findings at the Brooklyn Treatment Court, 1996-2000," *Drug Courts in Operation: Current Research* (2001): 87-124; J. E. Fielding et al., "Los Angeles County Drug Court Programs: Initial Results," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 23 (2002): 217, 224; C. T. Lowenkamp et al., "Are drug courts effective: A meta-analytic review," *Journal of Community Corrections* (2005): 5-28.
- ²⁶ L. Truitt et al, *Evaluating Treatment Drug Courts in Kansas City, Missouri and Pensacola, Florida Executive Summary* (Cambridge, MA: Abt Associates, 2002); Josh Bowers, "Contraindicated Drug Courts," *UCLA Law Review* 55 (2008):783; Michael Rempel et al., *The New York State Adult Drug Court Evaluation: Policies, Participants and Impacts* (New York: Center for Court Innovation, 2003) at ix, xiii, 265-71, www.courtinnovation.org/_uploads/documents/drug_court_eval.pdf
- ²⁷ John Roman and others, eds., *Recidivism Rates for Drug Court Graduates: Nationally Based Estimates* (Washington, D.C.: The Urban Institute, 2003) www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/201229.pdf
- ²⁸ Dale K. Sechrest and David Shicor, "Determinants of Graduation From a Day Treatment Drug Court in California: A Preliminary Study," *Journal of Drug Issues* 31 (2001): 129, 139; Scott R. Senjo and Leslie A. Leip, "Testing and Developing Theory in Drug Court: A Four-Part Logic Model to Predict Program Completion," *Criminal Justice Policy Review* 12 (2001): 66, 82; Mara Schiff and W. Clinton Terry III, "Predicting Graduation From Broward County's Dedicated Drug Treatment Court," *Justice System Journal* 19 (1997): 291; Terance D. Miethe et al., "Reintegrative Shaming and Recidivism Risks in Drug Court: Explanations for Some Unexpected Findings," *Crime and Delinquency* 46 (2000): 522, 527